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Fifty years ago, on Friday, November 13, 1964, soprano Carol Plantamura, clarinetist Sherman 

Friedland, and composer/pianist George Crumb performed a concert at Baird Hall (now Allen Hall) 
on what is now the south campus of the University at Buffalo.  Sixteen days later they were part of a 
larger ensemble of fifteen musicians that presented a concert at the Albright-Knox Art Gallery in 
Buffalo. These were the first of almost three hundred concerts presented under the auspices of the 
University at Buffalo’s Center of the Creative and Performing Arts from 1964 through its close in 
1980. The two concerts marked the beginning of the University at Buffalo Music Department’s 
tradition of supporting the creation, performance, and study of new music at the highest levels of 
expertise. It is a focus that continues to the present day with the strength of the department’s 
composition and performance faculty, activities of the Robert and Carol Morris Center for 21st 
Century Music, and the annual festival of contemporary music, June in Buffalo. 
 

 
 

Sherman Friedland, George Crumb, and Carol Plantamura, November 13, 1964 
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Program for of the first Creative Associates Recital, November 13, 1964 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 



  
 

 
 

  



 
Buffalo Evening News review of the first Creative Associates Recital, November 13, 1964 

 
 

 



 
Program of first Evenings for New Music Concert, November 29, 1964 

 
 
 

  
 

 



 
 
  



 
Buffalo Courier Express review of the first 
Evenings for New Music concert,  
November 29, 1964 

Buffalo Evening News review of the first 
Evenings for New Music concert 
 

 

 



 
 
Buffalo Evening News December 1, 1964 article about the upcoming Evenings for New Music 

concert in Carnegie Hall in New York City 
 

 
 



 
Program for the first Evenings for New Music concert presented at Carnegie Hall, December 
1, 1964, including the essay by Lukas Foss that formed the basis for the proposal to the 
Rockefeller Foundation for the Center of the Creative and Performing Arts 
 

 
 

 
 



 
 

 
  



Buffalo Evening News December 2, 1964 review of the first Evenings for New Music concert 
presented at Carnegie Hall, December 1, 1964 

 

 
 



 
 

New York Times review of the first Evenings for New Music concert at Carnegie Hall 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



The creation of the Center of the Creative and Performing Arts was the result of fortuitous timing 
that brought together Allen Sapp and Lukas Foss at a time when funding was available to support 
their plans. Allen Sapp (1922-1999) came to Buffalo in 1961 to chair the Music Department just as 
the University of Buffalo was about to become part of the State University of New York system. The 
completed merger in 1962 resulted in funding from New York State that had not been available 
when the University was still a private institution.  
 

Sapp came to the position with plans to change and strengthen the department in an attempt to 
distinguish it from other music departments within New York State and beyond. One of his stated 
goals was to develop an emphasis on contemporary music, as evidenced in an interview conducted by 
Alan Green, March 25, 1991, in which Sapp stated: 
 

[Another] decision was to build an emphasis throughout the whole place on contemporary music. 
We would become known as a place to come where the study of 20th century music and advanced 
music and music of our times, so to speak, would be emphasized and would be a thematic element. 
This would differentiate us from other elements in the state systems and would give Buffalo a link 
to the international community and to the serious community of composers and build on the Slee 
chair … 

 

 
 

Allen Sapp 
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Upon arrival in Buffalo, Allen Sapp moved quickly to become an active member of several 
community organizations, including the Buffalo Philharmonic and the Buffalo Fine Arts Academy, 
parent organization of the Albright-Knox Art Gallery. Sapp became the Chairman of the Music 



Advisory Committee at the Philharmonic. As chair of the committee, Sapp played a major role in 
the selection of Lukas Foss as the successor to conductor Josef Krips as Music Director of the Buffalo 
Philharmonic. Foss conducted his first concert as Music Director October 26, 1963. 
 

Lukas Foss (1922-2009) came to Buffalo from Los Angeles, California where he had been teaching 
composition at UCLA as the successor to Arnold Schoenberg since 1953, and where he had created 
the Improvisation Chamber Ensemble in 1957. Foss, like Sapp, was also involved as a consultant to 
various arts organizations. In this capacity he prepared a report for the Rockefeller Foundation in 
response to their inquiry about how the Foundation could best serve the needs of young musicians, 
especially those recently graduated from academic programs. His report to the Foundation served as 
the basis for the proposal submitted to create the Center of the Creative and Performing Arts. 
 

 
Lukas Foss, Allen Sapp, and Harold Shapero, April 27, 1965 
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Foss shared his report to the Rockefeller Foundation with Allen Sapp, who immediately grasped the 
potential of Foss’s ideas. The two men worked together to write a formal proposal to the Rockefeller 
Foundation to establish the equivalent of a university research center for the performance and 
creation of new music. The proposal was approved with initial funding of $200,000. The center was 
to be called The Center of the Creative and Performing Arts and its members were to be called 
Creative Associates. It met with approval by the University and a goal was set to commence 
operations Fall of 1964. What follows is the full text of the proposal. 



 
 



 
 



  



 
 



 



 



 



 
 



News of the successful proposal for the Center was announced by the University, in the local news, 
and national press. 
 

 



 
 



 
  



 
Article by Eric Salzman in New York Herald Tribune, May 10, 1964 about the Center 
 
 

 



Article in September 5, 1964 Buffalo Evenings News about the Center of the Creative and 
Performing Arts 

 

 



Sapp and Foss used their combined networks of contacts throughout the musical world to solicit 
more than 60 applications for Creative Associate positions. Seventeen extraordinary musicians 
accepted invitations and came to Buffalo to become the first Creative Associates in the Fall of 1964. 
Sapp and Foss had taken care of the big plan but there remained many administrative and practical 
details to resolve. Most of these duties initially fell to Richard Wernick, who was hired by Allen Sapp 
as an instructor with some additional “light” administrative duties. Wernick was unaware until he 
arrived in Buffalo that his duties included serving as the coordinator for the Center. It became 
Wernick’s responsibility to find places for the newly arrived Creative Associates to live, arrange 
rehearsal locations and schedules, deal with issues of payments, securing music and musical 
instruments for performances, and deal with all the other details that go into presenting concerts. 
 
One of Wernick’s major contributions to the success of the Center was the idea of presenting 
concerts on which the selection of music would solely be determined by the Creative Associates. This 
granted the Associates a greater measure of autonomy and allowed for an expanded range of 
programming. These concerts became known as Creative Associate Recitals and they were held in 
Allen Hall at the University at Buffalo.  
 
The Associates accepted their positions with the expectation that concerts would be held in locations 
other than Buffalo, with special interest in performing in New York City. Lukas Foss was able to 
meet that expectation by arranging for the presentation of the Evenings for New Music concerts at 
Carnegie Hall through his contact with its Executive Director Julius Bloom.    
 
In January 1965 Wernick was joined by newly hired administrative assistant, Renée Levine. She 
came to the position with experience working at Juilliard and at Young Audiences. When Wernick 
departed in May 1965 Levine replaced him as the coordinator. She would serve in that role until 
1974 and then continue as managing director until 1978.  
  



 

 
 

Renée Levine-Packer with Lukas Foss and Henri Pousseur, February 1967 
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The Center survived until 1980. Approximately 120 musicians came to Buffalo as Creative 
Associates from 1964 until its close. They presented about 700 musical works on 124 Creative 
Associate Recitals and more than 400 works on 173 Evenings for New Music concerts. About a 
dozen of the musicians who came to Buffalo as Creative Associates later joined the faculty of the UB 
Music Department, including three from the first class: Jan Williams, Sylvia Brigham-Dimiziani, 
and Laurence Bogue. The legacy of what Lukas Foss and Allen Sapp created in the form of the 
Center of the Creative and Performing Arts remains significant and viable fifty years after it began. 
 

_____________________________________________ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The following list of Creative Associates for 1964-1965 includes brief biographical information and 

shows that the original seventeen Associates were joined by two new members early in 1965: Michael 
Sahl and Ramon Fuller.  



 



 



 

1964: First Class of Creative Associates 

  
John Bergamo and Jan Williams, circa 1964 
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Laurence Bogue performing at the Evenings for New 
Music concert November 3, 1968 with Gwendolyn Sims 

and Barbara Conrad 
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Sylvia Brigham-Dimiziani 

MD02-056 
Photograph by Jim Tuttle 

George Crumb and Buell Neidlinger 
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Jean Dupouy 
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Don Ellis 
Unidentified photographer 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  
Sherman Friedland 
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Jay Humeston 
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Charles Joseph, violin 
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Karl Kraber 
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Frederic Myrow 
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Buell Neidlinger, bass 
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Carol Plantamura, soprano 
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Stanley Silverman 
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Jan Williams 

Unidentified photographer 
Paul Zukofsky 
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Note: a full history of the Center of the Creative and Performing Arts is available in the book by 
Renée Levine-Packer: This Life of Sounds: Evenings for New Music in Buffalo. Oxford University 
Press, 2010. 


